Backing Russia on Ukraine: China's Messaging in Central and Eastern Europe

Ivana Karásková, Alicja Bachulska, Una Aleksandra Bērziņa-Čerenkova, Tinkara Godec, Liisi Karindi, Andreea Leonte, Vladimir Shopov, Ágnes Szunomár, Matej Šimalčík







Backing Russia on Ukraine: China's Messaging in Central and Eastern Europe

Ivana Karásková, Alicja Bachulska, Una Aleksandra Bērziņa-Čerenkova, Tinkara Godec, Liisi Karindi, Andreea Leonte, Vladimir Shopov, Ágnes Szunomár, Matej Šimalčík

BACKING RUSSIA ON UKRAINE: CHINA'S MESSAGING IN CENTRAL AND EASTERN EUROPE

Briefing paper May 2022

Editor – Ivana Karásková

Authors – Alicja Bachulska, Una Aleksandra Bērziņa-Čerenkova, Tinkara Godec, Ivana Karásková, Liisi Karindi, Andreea Leonte, Vladimir Shopov, Ágnes Szunomár, Matej Šimalčík

Citation – Ivana Karásková et al., Backing Russia on Ukraine: China's Messaging in Central and Eastern Europe, (Prague, Czech Republic: Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2022).

The publication was written within the **China Observers in Central and Eastern Europe** (**CHOICE**) collaborative platform. CHOICE is a multinational consortium of experts providing informed analysis on the rising influence of the People's Republic of China within the countries of Central and Eastern Europe (CEE). CHOICE provides a platform for discussion, information sharing, best practices and collaboration for its members monitoring and evaluating Chinese activity in the CEE.

Typesetting – Zdeňka Plocrová Print – Vydavatelství KUFR, s.r.o. – tiskárna

ASSOCIATION FOR INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS (AMO)

Žitná 27/608 CZ 110 00 Praha 1 Tel.: +420 224 813 460 info@amo.cz www.amo.cz

© AMO 2022 ISBN 978-80-88470-10-6 (print version) ISBN 978-80-88470-09-0 (pdf version)

Summary	7
China's approach to messaging on Ukraine in Central and Eastern Europe	9
Bulgaria: From silence to deflection	11
Czechia: Propaganda falling on deaf ears	13
Estonia: Tiptoeing around the Ukraine issue	17
Hungary: Remaining 'objective'	19
Latvia: Staying aloof	21
Poland: Cognitive mismatch	23
Slovakia: Local proxies take charge	25
Slovenia: Keeping silent, so far	28
Romania: Amidst war, messages of peace	30
Authors	32
About CHOICE	34
About AMO	35
Footnotes	36

Summary

- The briefing paper analyzes Chinese messaging on war in Ukraine targeting nine NATO and EU member states in Central and Eastern Europe, i.e., Bulgaria, Czechia, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Poland, Slovakia, Slovenia and Romania.
- Specifically, it focuses on narratives produced from February 1 to April 19, 2022, by Chinese embassies, the state news agency Xinhua, the local versions of China Radio International (CRI) and other outlets.
- Based on the intensity of Chinese messaging on Ukraine, the analyzed countries can be divided in two groups: a) countries experiencing a high intensity of Chinese messaging (Bulgaria, Czechia, Poland, Romania), and b) countries with close to no messaging from the Chinese side (Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Slovakia and Slovenia).
- Across the analyzed countries, the messaging focused on four themes China, the US (and by extension NATO), the European Union and Russia.
- → In three countries, China Radio International (CRI) portrayed NATO as "Voldemort," a pop-culture character and the main villain in the Harry Potter series. The similarity of content confirms the assumption that CRI articles are mere translations from Chinese originals. While the "Voldemort narrative" may not go down well in countries of Central and Eastern Europe, which perceive NATO as a security guarantor, the message may reflect a global narrative China spreads regardless of the local sensitivities towards the issue.
- → In Bulgaria, China's two main media strategies have been to convey and support Russian narratives and communicate its own positions on the war. During the first days after the Russian attack, China was notably silent. It was only after intensifying accusations of complicity with Russia that Beijing began to push its own statements. But the prevalence of other, non-Ukraine-related content highlights the overall unease of China towards the war and its preference to deflect it as much as possible in its media posture.
- → In Czechia, China used three main narratives: the destabilizing role of the US and NATO, China's neutral and responsible position during the crisis, and economic and security impacts of the war on the European Union. The media presence of the embassy has been modest, as the tasks were delegated to more activistic CRI Czech. The efficacy of this strategy is, however, questionable.

- → In Estonia, China has become less visible in public messaging to a broader audience since 2019. It has not made efforts to produce a specific content for the Estonian audience or to localize the messages, most likely in order not to antagonize the local population.
- → In Hungary, China is not among the most active international players. CRI Hungary presents itself as an objective source of information and avoided expressing opinions on the war in Ukraine directly. However, it managed to convey its messages indirectly by reposting and quoting Russian sources.
- → In Latvia, China resorts to second-hand messaging as it recycles narratives created for global, rather than local audience. The overall China's approach to messaging remains the same as seen during COVID-19, without any active engagement with the Latvian society.
- → In Poland, China's messaging regarding Russia's aggression against Ukraine has been visibly pro-Kremlin. The official diplomatic rhetoric has been relatively mild, while Chinese state-affiliated media have been blaming the US and NATO for the conflict. As the societal sensitivity to pro-Kremlin propaganda in Poland is high, this kind of approach seems ineffective.
- → In Slovakia, the official Chinese channels are not particularly active when it comes to spreading propaganda on the war in Ukraine. Chinese messages focused mostly on positive communication, highlighting China's proclaimed commitment to peace and diplomatic resolution of the conflict. However, the vitriolic messaging has been taken over by the local proxies from far-right and far-left political parties.
- In Slovenia, China does not seem to be particularly interested in trying to shift the domestic narrative, at least not through public channels. Yet this may change if Slovenia – under the new government – changes its official position into an even more China-skeptic narrative.
- → In Romania, China has tried to portray itself as an advocate of peace. China contrasted itself with the US which was portrayed as a cynical, dishonest and decadent actor, driven only by its selfish interests.

China's approach to messaging on Ukraine in Central and Eastern Europe

Ivana Karásková

The briefing paper analyzes the Chinese messaging on war in Ukraine targeting nine NATO and EU member states in Central and Eastern Europe, i.e., Bulgaria, Czechia, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Poland, Slovakia, Slovenia and Romania. Specifically, it focuses on narratives produced by the Chinese embassies and, in several countries, also the state news agency Xinhua, the local versions of China Radio International (CRI) and other outlets. The analysis covered the period from February 1 to April 19, 2022, encompassing time shortly before and after the Russia's invasion in Ukraine.

It must be underlined that the level of China's presence and attention to local environment varies significantly across Central and Eastern Europe. While some embassies of the People's Republic of China have been very active in the region, others keep lower profile in terms of the frequency of posting texts on their websites, establishing and maintaining their social media accounts, and presenting the official positions to the local audiences through ambassadors' or chargés d'affairs' op-eds in news outlets. Similarly, CRI is present in only five out of nine countries which were analyzed for the briefing paper, i.e., Bulgaria, Czechia, Hungary, Poland and Romania. The messaging of the local version of Xinhua has only been analyzed in Romania. These limitations need to be taken into account when interpreting the findings. Thus, the main aim of the briefing paper is not to quantify and compare the frequency and scope of outputs produced by various Chinese actors in the region, but to map and summarize broader themes that China has tried to communicate to countries in Central and Eastern Europe, which are simultaneously the members of the EU and NATO. The narratives may be especially of interest to those countries which border on Ukraine and are directly affected by the war.

Based on the intensity of Chinese messaging on Ukraine before and after Russia's invasion and also the infrastructure in place, the analyzed countries can be broadly divided in two groups: a) countries experiencing high intensity of Chinese messaging (Bulgaria, Czechia, Poland, Romania), and b) countries with close to no messaging from the Chinese side (Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Slovakia,¹ and Slovenia).

The Chinese messaging focused on four main actors – China itself, the US (and by extension NATO), the European Union and Russia. The China-focused narratives tried to portray the country as peace-loving, respecting international organizations, such as the United Nations, and adhering to the principles enshrined in the UN Charter. The United States was blamed as the main culprit for the Russia's 'pre-emptive' invasion of Ukraine as well as a decadent and hypocritical great power.

9

NATO was portrayed as an extended hand of the US influence and in some countries (e.g., Czechia, Poland and Hungary) referred to as "Voldemort," a pop-culture character and a main villain in the J. K. Rowling's books, and as an entity disrupting international relations. The similarity of content confirmed the assumption that CRI articles were mere translations from Chinese originals. While the "Voldemort narrative" may not go down well in countries of Central and Eastern Europe, which perceive NATO as a security guarantor, the message may reflect a global narrative China spreads regardless of the local sensitivities towards the issue.

Interestingly, the European Union was portrayed as a victim of US imperialism and as an actor which needs to stick to its 'strategic autonomy' – in other words, free itself from the US and correct its allegedly misleading and aggressive posture towards China.

The 'victimization' narrative was also applied to the aggressor itself. Russia was depicted as a casualty which was forced to attack Ukraine in a pre-emptive move to guard itself against the US. The real victim, Ukraine, was largely downplayed in the Chinese messaging. While it was presented as a sovereign country, its agency was consistently downplayed. Interestingly though, China did not seem to repeat the Russian narrative on alleged neo-Nazism in Ukraine.

The following chapters survey in detail specific actors, narratives and channels of communication used by China for targeting audiences in nine different countries of Central and Eastern Europe regarding the topic of the war in Ukraine.

Bulgaria: From silence to deflection

Vladimir Shopov

China has been expanding its media presence in Bulgaria over the course of the last few years in terms of the content, distribution and engagement with media outlets.² While the country has continued to utilize its official channels of communication, such as the site of the Chinese embassy³ and CRI Bulgaria,⁴ there has been a marked shift to generating channels of communication which are much more central to the media ecosystem. This has been accomplished through strengthening institutional ties with legacy media organizations such as Bulgarian National Television,⁵ the Bulgarian Telegraph Agency⁶ and the Union of Bulgarian Journalists⁷. The other instrument of rising media presence is through various cooperation and content agreements with online and printed media outlets such as 24 Hours,⁸ Trud,⁹ dir.bg¹⁰ and epicenter.bg,¹¹ among others. While social media presence of Chinese organizations and outlets has also intensified, it remains a more peripheral approach to public opinion influence.

The analyzed sources for this briefing paper include the above-listed outlets as well as the webpages of the Chinese Embassy to Bulgaria and CRI Bulgaria and other less overtly political Facebook pages such as Studio Vitosha¹² as well as mainstream Bulgarian media outlets (BNT, Nova TV, and bTV). In a significant overall development, China has been increasingly utilizing less politicized means of communicating its messages. Studio Vitosha is one such example in which two Bulgarian-speaking young Chinese ladies narrate various story lines and provide expansive imagery to convey party-approved content. For instance, on Xinjiang by showcasing its cuisine, culture and nature. Their popularity has been increasing and the personal blog now has almost 122,000 followers even if the details of CRI are provided as contact mail. Notably, the page has not been utilized since February 2022 to push Ukraine-related content.

Since Russia's second invasion of Ukraine, Beijing has been planting content with a quite pronounced structure. Its two main media strategies have been to convey and support Russian narratives and communicate its own positions on the war. As for the former, Chinese sources have emphasized the stipulated responsibility of NATO for the outbreak of the conflict by ignoring Moscow's security interests.¹³ Beijing also pushed quite extensively, and in concert with Russia, the stories about the supposed presence of biological laboratories in Ukraine, implying the development of biological weapons on Ukrainian soil.¹⁴ China has also stepped in to dilute accusations of war crimes in Bucha, calling for "verifications of facts."¹⁵ Notably, this effort has been also enhanced by public silence, particularly during the first couple of days after the Russian attack. It was only after intensifying accusations of complicity with Russia and activities at the UN that Beijing began to push its own statements and appeals for

peace.¹⁶ This gap in the timeline of Chinese narratives is an important characteristic of the media activities of the country over the last few months.

Another content line pushed by Chinese sources in Bulgaria relates to the need of a 'strategically independent' Europe.¹⁷ This is used in reference both to the wider geopolitical context but also as a lens for interpreting European political events such as the French Presidential election. However, China has sought to continue to provide much content relating to other issues of interest, such as US activities in Taiwan and denying any resemblances to the situation in Ukraine.¹⁸ Various outlets have also continued to publish extensive information on other China-related topics such as 'Zero COVID policy,' economic developments, etc., in an effort to partially sideline the Ukraine war in Beijing-supported media content.

Beijing's media engagement on matters relating to the war on Ukraine falls within its usual intensity and reach and does not appear to have extended in the current context. The main media narratives are in line with the official positions of the country as is the actual timing and focus of the planting of this content. Chinese-sponsored media stories and items mostly serve to amplify Moscow's angle with sufficient emphasis on Beijing's own stance.

But the prevalence of other, non-Ukraine-related content highlights the overall unease of China towards the war and its preference to deflect it as much as possible in its media posture. The constant supply of 'other news' is a testament to this.

Another interesting feature of the current media situation in Bulgaria relates to the extensive use of Chinese content by Russia-friendly media outlets without Beijing necessarily being particularly insistent. Rather, pro-Russian circles are keen to construct a counter-narrative to that of Moscow's rising international isolation by over-emphasizing Chinese engagement and support. A potentially significant longer-term impact of this approach could be the rise in the number of media outlets which publish pro-Russian and pro-Chinese content as a matter of editorial policy.

Czechia: Propaganda falling on deaf ears

Ivana Karásková

Since 2012, China aimed at mergers and acquisitions of media outlets in Czechia, published PRC ambassadors' op-eds, and offered to the print media cooperation through paid supplements. In its attempts to manipulate the discourse, China focused on spreading "positive energy" with the aim of presenting China as a peaceful rising power offering global inclusive initiatives, such as the Belt and Road Initiative and the '16+1 format'.¹⁹

The chapter analyzes two main sources of Chinese narratives in Czechia: Chinese Embassy in Prague and China Radio International (CRI Czech). The Chinese Embassy in Prague has been quite shy on its website regarding its public messaging on the war in Ukraine. It has to be noted, however, that the embassy is currently led by Chargé d'Affairs Zhang Maoming, as the Ambassador Zhang Jianmin returned to Beijing at the end of February 2022. The chargé d'affairs met with Czech journalists on March 13, 2022. The readout mentions his response to one question on Ukraine, where he reiterated China's six-point plan on Ukraine and stressed "we have to maintain the goals and principles of the Charter of the UN and respect the principle of indivisibility of security and take into account the reasonable security interests of the parties involved." He continued stressing the need "to focus on the long-term stability of the region and to build a balanced, effective and sustainable European security mechanism."²⁰

On March 30, Zhang authored an op-ed titled "China's position on question of Ukraine is legitimate and constructive."²¹ The piece appeared in Parlamentní listy, one of the most prominent and widely read Czech 'alternative' information source.²² The aim of the article, Zhang claimed, was to debunk disinformation and misinterpretation which were spread by "some people" in order to defame China. The article tried to portray China as a responsible great power, following international norms set by the UN, and a country providing humanitarian aid to Ukraine. On the sanctions on Russia, Zhang stated: "they have had a serious impact on the lives of ordinary people in Europe, including the Czech Republic, and many businesses have been put in a difficult situation as a result. If sanctions continue to escalate, they could trigger a serious crisis in the global economy [...]. More than 140 of the 190 UN Member States are not participating in the sanctions against Russia, which is proof that the vast majority of countries in the world are approaching the issue of sanctions with caution and responsibility."23 He also used the opportunity to claim that Ukraine is not Taiwan as Ukraine is "a sovereign state." Last, he also mentioned China's support of EU's "independence and autonomy,"24 while completely omitting any mentions of NATO.

In the analyzed period, the embassy's Twitter account (established in February 2020 and followed by 2,921 accounts) published only 7 tweets in Czech and English on Ukraine, reposting the official China's position as conveyed by diplomats and MFA spokespersons, and highlighting the humanitarian aid sent to Ukraine. The tweets generated negligible engagement.

The embassy's Facebook account (created in May 2015 and followed by almost 30,000) has been more active, posting a number of videos and photographs per day. Yet most of the posts focus on spreading the "positive energy," such as videos of pandas, cuisine, cultural festivities, China's science and technology achievements, etc. The handful of posts which touched upon Ukraine referred to similar content as shared by the embassy's website and Twitter account. The embassy does not actively engage the audience in comments, thus the engagement is created mostly by passive liking and occasional short exchanges among the account fans.

CRI Czech, on the other hand, has been very active both on its website and Facebook page. In the analyzed period, it published 42 texts on Ukraine, ranging from news to propaganda and disinformation pieces. The news mostly appeared at the beginning of the invasion, which seemed to have caught the CRI Czech unprepared, and in case of new developments (such as in the case of a Russian advance in Donbas). The commentaries started to appear later on. Yet even before the invasion, the outlet also carried declarations of Wang Yi stated at Munich Security Conference²⁵ and statements of Hua Chunying, the Spokesperson at MFA,²⁶ on the expansionism of NATO as a cause of the war.

Gradually the CRI Czech has adopted more activistic approach, citing Russia's arguments on the cause of the invasion, and adjusting its rhetorics towards blaming the US for the war. Already on February 25, an article claimed: "Without Washington's relentless pursuit of NATO expansion and fanatical incitement of tensions between Moscow and Kiev, the war would never have broken out in the region. Instead, the US has been a major boss behind the effort to manipulate Ukraine for US gains, and this ultimately provoked Russia to strike back."²⁷ It followed by forecasting: "the NATO enlargement may strengthen the dependence of European allies on the United States. The larger the bloc grows, the harder it will be to achieve consensus. This will gradually cripple France's influence, Germany and the UK in the region, and will increase their dependence on their big boss." It concludes: "Kiev was manipulated and then left alone. [...]There was no choice but to take military action in response to Washington's hostility and NATO's growing activities in and around Ukraine."²⁸

Over the months following the invasion, three main topics fully developed in CRI Czech reporting on Ukraine: (1) the destabilizing role of the US and NATO (including the topic of biological laboratories), (2) China's neutral and responsible position during the crisis, and (3) economic and security impacts of the war on the European Union.

The US was described as amoral, hypocritical, and profiting from the war.²⁹ The outlet framed the Ukraine-Russia war as direct result of a deal between the US administration and US arms producers and as a futile attempt on side of the US to stop its decline from power. A couple of articles also discussed the question of biological laboratories located on the Ukrainian soil, hinting COVID-19 may have originated there.³⁰

NATO has been portrayed as a prolonged hand of the US influence, a main cause of the conflict, and labeled as "brain dead."³¹ One notable piece (which has also appeared in Polish and Hungarian versions of CRI) called NATO a "Voldemort". It followed by claiming: "America's chain of political manipulation is as bad as 'black magic'."³² The piece carried a visual of the anti-American mural depicting the Statue of Liberty as death on the wall of the former American Embassy in Tehran, Iran (the reverse image search revealed the mural was created in April 2018). The very same picture was used in Polish and Hungarian versions of the article, confirming the assumption that CRI articles are mere translations from Chinese originals.

One article managed to blame the US and in the same time praise China in a rather peculiar mix of arguments: "One suspects that when the US had to accept that it would not be able to push Ukraine into Russia's backyard as a nuclear-armed NATO state with a substantial short-range biological weapons industry [...], it decided to at least impose an operation on Russia that would prevent this and, moreover, protect the oppressed Russian-speaking population in Donbas. This issue in the Donbas has also been kept in a state of conflict for years. It would be enough for the people in the Donbas and perhaps elsewhere in Novorossiya to have the same rights as the Uyghurs and Tibetans in China, and Ukraine would not have to have any conflict in its east."³³

The EU was portrayed as a political and economic victim, mostly through adopting the sanctions which, according to the outlet, caused supply chains disruptions, inflation, and high prices of energy and food.³⁴ The outlet argued: "So Ukraine is suffering. So does the EU and, to some extent, many other countries in Eurasia, including China, as this situation is severely disrupting supply chains. Practically the whole world is suffering, because this unfortunate situation is reflected in a huge increase in the prices of everything, but certain capitalist circles – particularly in the US – are enjoying it very much."³⁵ As a result, the EU should "be wary of crossing the line of Washington, which is trying to make China the scapegoat for its failures, using the Ukraine crisis to drive a wedge between China and the EU and push the EU to consider China a 'strategic adversary'."³⁶ The articles called for the EU to uphold its 'strategic autonomy,' warning the EU would otherwise lose its importance.

It is notable that CRI Czech has adopted a mixed approach towards the terminology, using simultaneously "a war," "a special operation" (mostly, but not exclusively, when describing the Russian position) and "a conflict."

An overwhelming majority of the texts were translations and did not reveal the identity of the journalists. However, five texts³⁷ were authored by a Czech author writing under the name Karel Pavlíček, a special correspondent for China Media Group, which operates CRI branches. These texts featured some of the most peculiar arguments and better grammar structure and stylistics. Yet even these pieces did not attempt to localize the topic for the Czech audience. One piece³⁸ was authored by Bradley Blankenship, a freelance American journalist and a self-proclaimed political analyst, whose Twitter account claims his writings appeared in CGTN, RT (formerly Russia Today), China Daily and Global Times.³⁹

The articles have been promoted on Facebook, where CRI Czech has been present since 2013, attracting an astonishingly large amount of followers (over 1 million).⁴⁰ A large portion of the following accounts, however, belongs to foreign nationals from the Middle East, Latin America and Africa, or may be in fact fake accounts. On

Facebook, CRI Czech focuses on both spreading the "positive energy" (similarly to the Chinese embassy's tactics) and promoting its own Ukraine-related articles published on its website. The engagement the posts generated has been limited (given the abnormal size of the readership base) and came in a form of short reactions by the Czech language speakers who quite often agreed with the presented line of arguments. Interestingly, the texts published by CRI Czech have been also regularly republished by AC24, a Czech website considered to publish conspiratory content and anti-system messages,⁴¹ increasing the outreach to the Czech audience.

To sum up, the media presence of the embassy has been modest, as the tasks were relegated to more activistic CRI Czech. The efficacy of the strategy may be, however, questionable, as the recent sociological survey revealed that the Czech society's leaning has been strongly anti-Kremlin,⁴² a position formed already in 2021 in connection to the report revealing the Russian military intelligence's involvement in the explosion at a Czech ammunition depot.⁴³

Estonia: Tiptoeing around the Ukraine issue

Liisi Karindi

Since experiencing some scrutiny by the local media and the national security institutions in Estonia in 2019,⁴⁴ China has become less visible in public messaging to a broader audience. This is also due to the fact that since 2021 the local newspapers have policies in place which hinder publishing of "Chinese propaganda" as part of their paid advert service. This channel of communication was used by the Chinese Embassy in Tallinn before.⁴⁵

As a response, the political section of the Chinese Embassy in Tallinn launched an English-language newsletter China Watch which is sent to a selected audience in Estonia.⁴⁶ According to the introduction to the newsletter, the aim is to provide the readers with "various perspectives [...] to understand China, an old, modern and fast developing count[r]y of diversification with over 5,000 years of civilization and history" and thus combat the "ignorance, misunderstanding, stereotype and disinformation about China."⁴⁷ However, the newsletter has not touched upon the topic of Ukraine so far, but has focused on economic, business, cultural and other spheres of life in China.

Other channels of public communication of the Chinese Embassy in Tallinn include the official website,⁴⁸ its Facebook page⁴⁹ (created on July 29, 2020, regular postings every few days, 185 followers, 141 likes) as well as Twitter account⁵⁰ (joined August 2021, 198 tweets, 644 followers). The content mostly consists of reposts of statements by the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA) and articles published by China Daily and Xinhua as well as statements by the embassy itself concerning China-Estonia relations (such as the denouncement of China-related content of the recent Estonian security report).⁵¹

The topics of posts and articles focus on China's economic development and trade, innovation and space, culture and traditions. More recently a content on food security has emerged which probably links to the crisis caused by the war in Ukraine. Except for Twitter, Ukraine comes up as a topic only within the reposts of the high-level meetings or phone call reports or as statements made by the MFA at the regular press conferences.⁵² Interesting to note is that even on the day of the Russian invasion in Ukraine, i.e. February 24, 2022, the embassy's two reposts on Facebook covered topics of economic growth and recovery in China, whereas the reposts on Twitter dealt with sport topics.⁵³

Nevertheless, on Twitter, the Embassy shared a China Daily article on February 22 on Zhang Jun's (China's Permanent Representative to the United Nations) speech at the UN Security Council's meeting on Ukraine in New York just the day before. He was quoted as saying that "China always makes its own position according to

the merits of the matter itself," emphasizing China's belief that "all countries should solve international disputes by peaceful means in line with the purposes and principles of the UN Charter."⁵⁴ In order to better understand the Chinese way of seeing the "merits of the matter" it is important to pay attention to the explanation of the situation in Ukraine at the end of the article: "Russian President Vladimir Putin on Monday signed two decrees recognizing the 'Lugansk People's Republic' and the 'Donetsk People's Republic' as independent and sovereign states. He later instructed Russian armed forces to ensure peace in the two areas."⁵⁵

After the invasion, on February 25, 2022, the embassy shared on Twitter the Xinhua news of Xi's phone call with Putin the next day in which Xi informed again that China would decide on its position "based on the merits of the Ukrainian issue itself."56 Next, on March 18, the embassy shared the MFA report on the video call between Xi and Biden as a result of which the two leaders directed their teams "to take concrete actions to put China-US relations back on the track of steady development, and make respective efforts for the proper settlement of the Ukraine crisis."57 The following posts shared on March 22 and March 25 highlighted China's stance on Ukraine issue focusing on the entitlement of the countries to take their own position and "push for Ukraine's return to peace at an early date."58 The only person whom the embassy has retweeted so far on the issue is Wang Lutong, Director General for European Affairs, MFA, and a former Ambassador to New Zealand. According to his account, Wang joined Twitter in March 2022, has 64 tweets, 4,202 followers and shares "personal view" - even though his account name sounds quite official (@WangLutongMFA). His tweets, however, make use of the same kind of information as already shared by the embassy and thus add little value to the existing sources.

China has not made any efforts to produce a specific content for the Estonian audience or to localize the messages concerning its position on Russia's war in Ukraine. The selection of reposts on Facebook and Twitter indicates that Chinese Embassy in Tallinn has no intention to antagonize Estonians by engaging in any aggressive information campaigns and limits its sharing activities to the most relevant posts in the Estonian context.⁵⁹ The overall message intends to portray China as "neutral" with strong emphasis on peace talks (even though indicating that it is Ukraine that needs to be turned again peaceable) and avoiding presentation of any hostility towards the US (which together with NATO has in China's domestic discourse become the main culprit behind the war in Ukraine). Thus, China seems to lack interest in publicly raising any issues in Estonia in this regard.

Hungary: Remaining 'objective'

Ágnes Szunomár

The Hungarian government has been following a pro-China policy since 2010. As a result the Chinese-Hungarian relations are exceptionally good. Consequently, when it comes to Chinese soft power tools such as spreading information via various online and offline channels, China is certainly not among the most active players in Hungary. The explanation is simple: there is not much left to do since the environment, including the state, public actors as well as major media outlets (majority of them owned directly or indirectly by the Hungarian state) are all supportive of China. Indeed, China is reaching out to the Hungarian audience with mainly neutral China-related news about natural beauty spots, sport successes and cultural highlights, while Hungary-specific narratives are almost totally missing from the agenda.

When it comes to China shaping the Hungarian public discourse, sources to watch are the Chinese Embassy in Hungary and the Hungarian version of China Radio International (CRI Hungary). Both the embassy and CRI Hungary operate websites and social media channels. The embassy joined Facebook and Twitter relatively late, in October 2019.⁶⁰ Its Facebook account has 1,700 followers, while the content it provides is practically the same as on its Twitter account. CRI Hungary also has a Facebook page that seems to be much more popular (98,000 followers) although the posts themselves don't attract much attention.

In the context of Russian invasion in Ukraine, the embassy's website shows practically no content. New posts are typically of administrative nature, such as notices on opening time of the consular section, or information on the requirements for COVID-19 testing before traveling to China. Similarly, Qi Dayu, the Ambassador to Hungary, has not been very visible lately and the embassy seems to keep a rather low profile. However, China's position is quite clear. At the end of 2021, the ambassador published an op-ed in a pro-government Hungarian daily on the right of all peoples to democracy. The piece stated "democracy is not Coca-Cola, so that syrup produced in the United States can be blended with the same flavor all over the world."⁶¹

The embassy's Facebook page offers a little more, yet not much more. Posts include neutral news on China, most of them being translations of centrally produced news, with a very little content directly related to Hungary (e.g. President Xi's visits all over China, successes of the Winter Olympics and cherry trees in bloom). On February 24, 2022, when Russia invaded Ukraine there was no activity on the page at all. The first Ukraine-related post was published on March 7, reporting on Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi's phone conversation with Péter Szijjártó, the Foreign Minister of Hungary, on the safety of Chinese citizens in Ukraine and Hungary's much appreciated contribution to ensure their smooth evacuation.⁶² Further posts did not deal with the events of the war either. Even if posts mentioned Ukraine, those were mainly

related to humanitarian aid that China has been providing⁶³ and the Chinese support for the peace process.⁶⁴

While the embassy tends to report less on global issues and events, CRI Hungary is very active in showing political and security developments all over the world. An average of 20-25 news items are posted on the website on a daily basis, most of them being shorter posts, almost all of which are also posted on CRI Hungary Facebook page. CRI Hungary has been very active not only in terms of the amount of news, but also in terms of the content related to the war in Ukraine. However, most of these posts were not necessarily about the war itself but about Chinese (and Russian) stances as regards the conflict.

Already in late January and early February 2022, there were a few short pieces on how the Chinese and Russian leadership saw bilateral cooperation ("there is no upper limit to the level of Sino-Russian trust"⁶⁵) and on Putin's opposition to Ukraine's NATO membership.⁶⁶ The first – but short – post on February 24 was about Putin to launch military operation in Donbas, emphasizing that Putin stressed he was not launching an attack against Ukraine but the aim was "to resolve the Ukrainian issue."⁶⁷ During the following days, most of the posted news were about the crisis in Ukraine, with the occasional appearance of other topics, such as the Winter Olympics. From the end of March and the beginning of April 2022 onwards, the proportion of posts dealing with the war on Ukraine dropped, giving way again to more neutral topics. These included the statements of the Chinese Foreign Minister and spokespersons, with only a few statements related to Hungary. One of these was the Prime Minister Viktor Orbán's speech on March 15, in which he said that Hungary was just a puppet in the eyes of the great powers that can easily be sacrificed.⁶⁸

CRI Hungary tried to present itself as an objective source of information since it avoided expressing opinions directly, but eventually it did express them indirectly, by using RT's (formerly Russia Today) articles, sometimes even quoting President Vladimir Putin and not referring to other, more critical sources. Consequently, CRI Hungary's posts filtered information heavily (for example, they reported on humanitarian corridors, but not on the fact that there is no real way out through them⁶⁹) and provided unbalanced content on issues such as the Bucha massacre (adding only "all accusations must be based on facts"⁷⁰). The portrayal of the US as the supreme evil has been a central element (and not only in the context of the situation in Ukraine). The most bizarre moment was when, in one – relatively longer – post, CRI Hungary compared the United States to Voldemort, who breaks the international order by supporting Ukraine to join NATO.⁷¹

Latvia: Staying aloof

Una Aleksandra Bērziņa-Čerenkova

China has not been an active player on the information front in Latvia. Previous research into China's narratives in the Latvian information space suggests that when it comes to China's official messages in Latvia, an "original content remains very limited and no Latvia-specific narratives have been created"⁷² – an approach that can be called "second-hand messaging."

Although scarce, original content normally is communicated via op-eds and interviews with the Chinese diplomats on two local media platforms: the online news outlets NRA.lv and Delfi.lv (curiously, sometimes republished on the official Chinese Embassy to Latvia's website⁷³). The most recent interview with Liang Jianquan, the China's Ambassador to Latvia, dates back to February 15, 2022, and already contains a mention of the Ukraine crisis, as the interviewer asks how will China react because "during the 2022 Winter Olympics, a military conflict may break out between Russia and Ukraine."⁷⁴ The ambassador used the familiar wording: "We call on all parties to keep a clear mind on relevant issues, to refrain from escalating tensions and exaggerating crises, to resolve differences through dialogue and consultation, and to make a constructive contribution to maintaining international and regional peace and security."

Unlike in neighboring countries, Chinese embassy's personnel in Latvia is not visible, and no embassy accounts are active on Twitter. China's narratives are usually being distributed through the Facebook accounts of the embassy (437 followers, 4-5 posts a day, mostly reposts from Xinhua News Facebook page in English), and the Confucius Institute at the University of Latvia (724 followers, several posts a month), all generating almost no engagement. No local CRI office in Latvian exists thus the Latvian language comes a distant second to English for China's public communication in the country.

All the more interesting is the fact that the messaging on Russia's war in Ukraine has been coming out of the official Facebook account of the embassy in Latvian. The first Ukraine-related post appeared on February 16, 2022, eight days before the invasion started but already during a significant Russian military build-up near the borders with Ukraine. The post was a translation of the press conference of Wang Wenbin, the Spokesperson of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, calling for "all sides [..] to create conditions for a political solution to the Ukraine crisis."⁷⁵ The next day, Wang was quoted in Latvian again: "I have noticed that the Russian side has recently announced that the West has carried out 'information terrorism' on the issue of Ukraine, and that February 15 is the 'Day of Propaganda Failure' of the United States and the West."⁷⁶

Until April 19, 2022, altogether fourteen messages in Latvian were posted on the topic of Ukraine. Most of them were translation of Chinese MFA statements with

references to the original like the one above. Yet some posts also contained highly polemic statements without references, such as "[t]he US-led expansion of NATO to the east is the main cause of the crisis in Ukraine,"⁷⁷ and "[r]ecent biological experiments of the United States in Ukraine has caused great concern on all sides, but it is only the 'visible part of the iceberg."⁷⁸ All such texts regularly lack spaces between words, suggesting they have been copied and posted by a non-Latvian speaker.

Anti-US rhetoric is the dominating topic across most messages, including translations into Latvian, direct English reposts and links (e.g., "U.S. military complex to benefit from Russia-Ukraine conflict: ex-Pentagon analyst"⁷⁹). Among the posts not directly related to the US, a Xinhua repost containing South China Morning Post quote stood up. The post focused on "[w]hy Russia-Ukraine conflict will not derail China-proposed BRI?"⁸⁰ which may deem relevant to Latvia as the country is a signatory of a Memorandum of Understanding on Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), although no active projects are taking place.

Since the beginning of the Russian invasion in Ukraine, the local traditionally inactive Chinese embassy has picked up pace on posting Ukraine and Russia-related content in Latvian, for the most part containing strong critiques of the United States and its responsibility. The posts and reposts also signal China's "neutrality" on the issue and hold promise that the "conflict" will have no effect on China's plans for Eurasian connectivity. This claim is unsubstantiated as the war clearly has an effect on the connectivity. To add to all the issues impeding BRI projects from taking shape in the region, none of the Baltic states, including Latvia, would accept any form of logistic cooperation with China hinging on Russia and Belarus due to the Russia's attack on Ukraine.

Still, although with new motives, the overall China's official approach to messaging in Latvia remains the same as seen during COVID-19. It contains translations, reposts, virtually no country-specific content apart from some interviews with diplomats and no active engagement with the Latvian society.

Poland: Cognitive mismatch

Alicja Bachulska

In recent years, the activities of individuals and institutions representing the interests of China in Poland have been expanding in both their thematic scope and scale. In the local context, Chinese state-affiliated media and diplomats have been especially active in promoting anti-US narratives and spreading so-called "positive energy" related to Beijing's perceived domestic and international successes. Especially since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, this kind of efforts became increasingly visible with Chinese entities advancing their activities in the Polish digital domain.

In the context of Russia's invasion in Ukraine, the Chinese Embassy in Poland, China Radio International (CRI) Polish, as well as some local media appear as the most active actors in spreading Beijing's position. The Chinese embassy published on its website three communiqués by Wang Yi, the Minister of Foreign Affairs, in early March. The first appeared just three days after the war had broken out and included China's five-point position on the "Ukraine issue," based on rhetorically supporting sovereignty and territorial integrity of all countries, advocating common security, exercising restraint, encouraging diplomatic efforts, and promoting the UN Security Council's "constructive role" in de-escalation.⁸¹ The second communiqué was published in early March and reaffirmed Beijing's so-called "four musts" approach towards Ukraine, reiterating its support for the principles of the UN Charter, respect for security concerns of all parties involved, willingness to resolve disputes by peaceful means, and hope for long-term stability in Europe.⁸² Simultaneously, another statement by Wang Yi was published, this time focusing on preventing a humanitarian crisis in Ukraine, yet again reiterating Beijing's official rhetoric on the need to minimize the scale of human suffering and "depoliticizing" the war.⁸³

The messaging coming from the Chinese Embassy in Warsaw has been mild, seemingly trying to achieve an image of China as a benevolent actor working towards quick yet sustainable conflict resolution. This position, however, stands in striking contrast to the rhetoric found in Chinese state-affiliated media in Poland. CRI Polish's official website and its Facebook profile have been very active when it comes to spreading the more aggressive type of Beijing's messaging, which illustrates the convergence of certain strategic interests between China and Russia. In this context, the first commentary appeared on the outlet's website on February 13, 2022.⁸⁴ It accused the US and NATO of fueling the conflict between Russia and Ukraine for the sake of expanding its own sphere of influence in Central and Eastern Europe, thus "limiting Russia's strategic security space." In the days leading up to the invasion, a few similar articles were published, strengthening the same interpretation of events, and limiting Ukraine's role to being a "victim" of Washington's power politics.⁸⁵ One day after the beginning of Russia's invasion in Ukraine, CRI's Polish commentary labelled it a "special military operation" to "demilitarize" the country, bluntly mirroring Kremlin's rhetoric.⁸⁶ In early March, many among CRI's pieces began pointing out the alleged US biolabs on the Ukrainian soil, which, according to the outlet, used to work on "many dangerous viruses," clearly hinting at their potential role in spreading COVID-19.⁸⁷ Moreover, one of them quoted Russian sources to promote a claim that the US side cooperated with Ukraine on a "project using bats as carriers of biological weapons."⁸⁸ In late March, multiple pieces blamed the US not only for "provoking" the conflict, but also for using it to maximize the gains of its military-industrial complex⁸⁹ and displaying "double standards" regarding refugees from Ukraine and other countries.⁹⁰ Another theme prominent in CRI Polish's pieces centered around the role of the EU in the conflict, with multiple calls for Europe to escape the "American trap" of economic sanctions by advancing its "strategic autonomy," understood as non-alignment with the US on core issues.⁹¹

In April, one piece criticized the choice of several European countries to ban the letter "Z" from public display due to its pro-Russian connotations and called it an example of "political correctness" incompatible with the values of diversity and tolerance.⁹² CRI's most peculiar criticism of the US included a pop-culture comparison with Harry Potter's archenemy, Voldemort. In a piece from late April, Washington's policies regarding Ukraine were compared to Voldemort's "black magic," as they both allegedly disturb order and illustrate "mad desire for absolute control."⁹³

As far as CRI Facebook page is concerned, it has been promoting its commentaries, often accompanied by cartoons trying to ridicule the US in the context of the war in Ukraine.⁹⁴ Interestingly, although CRI remains a niche outlet in Poland, its recent promotion of blunt pro-Russian content has resulted in some organic engagement on its Facebook profile, unlike the situation from before the war, when most of the engagement seemed to have been artificially generated. In some extreme cases, CRI's posts have attracted hundreds of commentaries and reactions from Polish Facebook users, most of them criticizing the Chinese outlet for spreading pro-Russian propaganda and pointing towards Beijing's own problems with the rule of law and human rights.⁹⁵

Finally, an article on Ukraine by Sun Linjiang, China's Ambassador to Poland, was published in a local daily Trybuna on March 10, 2022.⁹⁶ This left-leaning outlet has been notorious for cooperating with Chinese diplomats and media, including Xinhua press agency. In the latest piece by the ambassador, he reiterated Beijing's official position on the situation in Ukraine by arguing that the "issue" has been "complicated," while NATO eastward expansion's negative effect on Russia's security has been an "indisputable fact." The overall tone of the article was visibly aiming to legitimize Moscow's interests in the context of the current war.

Overall, China's messaging regarding Russia's aggression against Ukraine in the Polish information space has been visibly pro-Kremlin. Although the official diplomatic rhetoric has been relatively mild, Chinese state-affiliated media have been blaming the US and NATO for the conflict and have portrayed Ukraine as a passive actor with no agency of its own. This type of messaging has been accompanied by extreme clumsiness in the choice of specific wording, giving an impression of crude and ineffective rhetoric. Especially in Poland, where social sensitivity to pro-Kremlin propaganda is high, this kind of approach seems ineffective.

Slovakia: Local proxies take charge

Matej Šimalčík

Among the global powers, China is a relative latecomer when it comes to public communication of its ideas about international affairs to the Slovak audience. Instances of heightened activity typically concerned situations closely linked to the China's core interests, such as the 2019 protests in Hong Kong against the Beijing proposed extradition law, or the 2020 outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic, both issues having a high relevance for the domestic legitimacy of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP).

This chapter analyzes Ukraine-focused narratives produced by two types of sources. First source is the Chinese Embassy in Slovakia – its official website, and its Facebook⁹⁷ and Twitter⁹⁸ accounts. The embassy's presence on social media is a relatively new phenomenon. Both profiles were created only in February 2020, at a time when China found itself in a position where it needed to salvage its souring public image in light of the COVID-19 pandemic, a failed venture as public opinion polls revealed.⁹⁹

The second group of sources includes messaging by Slovak politicians known to sympathize with China. Previous research found that Chinese propaganda and disinformation have a far wider reach when shared by local proxies rather than only via official channels.¹⁰⁰ Local disinformation media outlets are not included here, as access to the most impactful ones was blocked upon the decision of the National Security Authority shortly after the war broke out, thus not playing a major role in spreading the Chinese narratives.¹⁰¹

However, Slovak audiences may consume not only the narratives put forth by Chinese actors located in Slovakia (and their proxies), but also in the neighboring Czech Republic, due to linguistic proximity and general intelligibility of the languages. Hence, media like the Czech edition of the China Radio International (CRI) which primarily targets the Czech audience, may also have an impact on the audience.

In the official channels, China has so far not been particularly active in sharing its views on the war in Ukraine. In the examined period, almost no original content attributable to the embassy staff was found. The embassy's activity was limited mostly to reposting content produced by the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, other Chinese institutions, and their representatives.

Interestingly, in the early days of the war, the embassy did not post any statements concerning Ukraine. First social media posts regarding the war started appearing only in mid-March, almost three weeks after the war started.

In one of the first posts, the embassy retweeted the post of the Chinese embassy in Poland (itself retweeting People's Daily) about Chinese aid to Ukraine.¹⁰² The embassy also shared the readout of the video call between Xi Jinping and Joe Biden. It highlighted a quote by Xi Jinping: "Countries should not come to the point of meeting on the battlefield. Conflict and confrontation are not in anyone's interest. Peace and security are what the international community should treasure the most."¹⁰³ In a similar spirit, the embassy also shared the press release about the phone call between Wang Yi, the Chinese Minister of Foreign Affairs, and his Ukrainian counterpart Dmytro Kuleba. Key information about the Chinese official position and Ukrainian reaction was highlighted: "China's basic attitude on the Ukraine issue is to promote peace talks. China will continue to play a constructive role in its own way. Minister Kuleba agreed with China's views and thanked China for its humanitarian assistance to Ukraine."¹⁰⁴ Similar ideas were shared following various meetings of Chinese officials with the EU representatives.¹⁰⁵

The topic of refugees has also featured in the official communication. Two types of comments were made. Concerning the Chinese nationals fleeing Ukraine via Slovakia and other neighboring countries, the embassy shared the comments of Wang Wenbin, the Spokesperson of the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, expressing gratitude for the support provided in extracting the stranded Chinese nationals.¹⁰⁶ The only reflection of the war on the embassy's website also concerned the fleeing Chinese citizens, albeit limited to practical information for the fleeing Chinese.¹⁰⁷

The embassy also shared Wang's thoughts on Ukrainian refugees and their comparison with refugees from other areas of the world. "Refugees from Ukraine deserve sympathies while the refugees from countries in the Middle East, Africa, and Latin America are not worth compassion. This is unacceptable double standard," the embassy retweeted.

It is apparent, that in Slovakia the embassy focuses mostly on positive communication. The necessity of diplomatic resolution of the conflict while stressing its own provision of aid to alleviate the impact of the war is highlighted. Negative comments, such as attributing the blame for the war to the West and NATO expansion, are largely suppressed.

While the official Chinese communication on Ukraine in Slovakia may be lackluster, communication of local proxies that promote Chinese viewpoints on the conflict has been far more impactful. This is not a new development – similar dynamics could be observed concerning the spread of Chinese propaganda and disinformation on the origins of COVID-19.¹⁰⁸

One of the most vocal proxies in Slovakia is L'uboš Blaha, a Member of the Parliament from the Smer-SD, a populist leftist and nationalist party. Shortly after the war started, Blaha posted on Facebook a theory on bioweapon labs in Ukraine purportedly established by the US.¹⁰⁹ The post was liked by over 9,000 Facebook users, shared over 1,400 times, and received some 1,100 mostly supportive comments. The post was also shared across various Slovak and Czech Facebook pages that typically cater to nationalist, pro-Russian, and anti-system audiences.

In Blaha's post, three key narratives can be observed. First, Blaha points out the Russian claim of US-funded biolabs in Ukraine. Second, Blaha cites Chinese sources to reinforce the claim: "According to the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the US should publish data on military laboratories in Ukraine and around the world." Third, he links the issue to the COVID-19 pandemic: "The Chinese talk about hundreds of American biological laboratories around the world. Let me just remind you that one laboratory was also funded by the US administration in Wuhan. And yes, coincidentally, coronaviruses were studied there. And Biden's chief health adviser, Fauci, confirmed this."

The purpose of the post was to reduce the credibility of the Ukrainian government over its purported involvement in the production of weapons of mass destruction, while at the same time creating an air of legitimacy for Russia and highlighting the supposed US responsibility to conflict, a mainstay of current Chinese messaging on the Ukraine war. In this instance, quoting Chinese talking points was supposed to lend credibility to the biolab claims. In Blaha's own words: "You don't have to trust Lavrov, because yes – propaganda is spread during conflicts. It is spread by both sides. But when China also asks about biological labs, and when Nuland confirms their presence and when it is openly talked about on American television, we should obviously take note of this."

On a different occasion, in the aftermath of the Bucha massacre, Blaha called for an independent international investigation.¹¹⁰ Blaha raised concerns about the truthfulness of Ukrainian claims about Russia committing atrocities in Bucha, as "neo-Nazi battalions are fighting on the Ukrainian side" towards which Blaha "never had confidence in their humanity and truthfulness." Due to this "the only way to find out the truth about Bucha is to wait for the results of the international investigation. And among the investigators should be neutral countries like China, Brazil or India, not just Western propagandists."

On the opposite side of the political spectrum, far-right politicians also expressed sympathies to China amidst the war in Ukraine. Marián Ďuriš,¹¹¹ a member of the Presidium and a self-styled foreign policy expert of the far-right Republika Party, highlighted on his Facebook page the nature of the China-Russia partnership that can potentially help Russia to avoid Western sanctions.¹¹² However, in Ďuriš' view, China aiding Russia to avoid the sanctions is not a problematic behavior in and of itself, but merely a cause of weakening international position of the EU and the US. He further concludes that the Slovak government, which supports sanctioning Russia, is not acting in the interest of Slovak citizens but rather in the interest of foreign powers. Ďuriš also took China's side after Jens Stoltenberg, the NATO Secretary General, called on China to condemn the Russian aggression. In reaction, Ďuriš posted that China "does not require lectures from those who break the international law. We do not forget who bombed our embassy in Belgrade."¹¹³

Interestingly, both Blaha and Ďuriš' party boss Milan Uhrík have in the past participated in China-organized junket trips, which can to some extent help explain their pro-Chinese attitudes.¹¹⁴

In Slovakia, the official Chinese channels are not particularly active when it comes to spreading propaganda on the war in Ukraine. Chinese messages focused mostly on positive communication, highlighting China's claimed commitment to peace and diplomatic resolution of the conflict. This is largely in line with the previous instances of an embassy's restrained style of communication, making the Chinese Embassy in Slovakia an exception in the surging 'wolf warrior' approach seen elsewhere in Central and Eastern Europe. Vitriolic messaging has been typically taken over by the local proxies. Both ideological and pragmatic reasons can help to explain this phenomenon. Proxies typically come from amongst both far-right and far-left political extremes, to whom, on one hand, China allures ideologically. Thus promoting Chinese viewpoints helps Slovak proxies to assuage the demand of their electorates for anti-systemic messaging.

Slovenia: Keeping silent, so far

Tinkara Godec

Besides business stakeholders, such as Huawei, Hisense and other Chinese companies, the only source of Chinese activity is the Chinese Embassy to Slovenia. However, its has a relatively small media and social media presence. While its website¹¹⁵ is occasionally updated, there is no media outlet in Slovenia that would be directly connected to China, such as CRI. The embassy has also only one social media account, as it is active on Twitter.¹¹⁶

Before the Russia's invasion in Ukraine, China has not been particularly active in Slovenia. It reacted only on occasions which directly affect EU-China or bilateral relations, such as the recent short-lived diplomatic spat caused by Prime Minister Janez Janša when he called Taiwan a "neighboring country" of China."¹¹⁷

The embassy's Twitter account has been updated regularly (13 tweets in April, occasionally more than one tweet per day), however, it mostly retweets other official Chinese government accounts, such as the China Daily newspaper and similar accounts. The account was opened in 2017 and has since accumulated over 4,000 followers.

Out of the tweets that were published in the analyzed period, only two tweets mentioned Ukraine directly, and a few touched on the topic of security, conflict and cooperation in the international community. The first Ukraine-related tweet was just a link to the official statement made by the Chinese MFA,¹¹⁸ while the other consists of a link to the response¹¹⁹ by Wang Shunqing, the Chinese Ambassador to Slovenia, to a letter¹²⁰ authored by Žiga Vavpotič, the President of the Slovenian-Chinese Business Council. Vavpotič called for Chinese neutrality in the war in Ukraine.

The response by the ambassador was published in the digital edition of a Slovenian national newspaper Delo on March 26, 2022.¹²¹ The position assumed by ambassador might be characterized as "expected" by standards of China's usual positions in the international community. Ambassador Wang emphasized that China is not involved in the "Russo-Ukrainian conflict,"122 and expressed concern for lives of civilians that are endangered by it. According to Wang, China's position on the Ukraine "issue" is based on four premises: respect for territorial integrity and sovereignty of nations, the goals and principled of the Charter on the United Nations, as well as "the legitimate security concerns of all countries and support of all efforts to resolve the crisis peacefully."123 He reaffirmed that China is in communication with all parties based on these four points. Furthermore, the piece stressed China's commitment to providing humanitarian aid, as well as its efforts to support the evacuation of civilians out of the most dangerous zones. Lastly, in the letter, Ambassador Wang calls for "abandon[ing] the Cold War mentality and the bloc division and to create a balanced, efficient and sustainable regional security structure [in order to achieve] the long-term peace and stability of the European continent."124 The bulk of the letter thus summarizes the Chinese position on the Ukrainian war, and only the very last two sentences mention Slovenia directly.

Wang called both Slovenia and China peaceful countries, and stated China is ready to join Slovenia in the promotion of building "a community for the common future of humanity, which would open a bright and beautiful future to the world."¹²⁵ What can be deduced from the letter, which is the only direct source of China's messaging on the war in Slovenia, is that China does not really mind what Slovenia's foreign policy strategy is, as long as it does not directly jeopardize China's assets in Slovenia.

Apart from the letter, no public messaging specifically aimed at Slovenians regarding the war in Ukraine have been made by China. The one remaining tweet, linking to an official statement by the Chinese MFA and Wang Yi's statements which were published on the website of the embassy, could hardly be characterized as aimed at Slovenians, since these were neither translated nor mentioned Slovenia.

Similarly, no explicit Slovenia-tailored messaging could be found on the embassy's social media. Not even when the so-called 'anti-Huawei bill' was overturned in the Slovenian Parliament,¹²⁶ or when Prime Minister Janez Janša called Taiwan a country and announced an exchange of representative offices.¹²⁷

It seems that China is not particularly interested in Slovenia's position on international matters. Although Slovenia offers its full support to Ukraine and strongly opposes Russia's invasion, China does not seem to be involved in trying to shift the domestic narrative, at least not through public channels. Yet this may change if Slovenia – under the new government – shifts its official position into an even more China-skeptic narrative.

Romania: Amidst war, messages of peace

Andreea Leonte

Three main sources of Chinese messaging could be found in Romania – Chinese state news agency Xinhua, China Radio International (CRI Romania) and the Chinese Embassy in Bucharest. In February, just before the beginning of the invasion, the three channels published altogether 20 posts on Ukraine. Perhaps the most authoritative source out of the three, the embassy, communicated on the matter via its Facebook page and shared only links to Xinhua articles in English without any commentary. These links emphasized that the US was preventing dialogue by exaggerating war threats,¹²⁸ implying that it was unlikely the war would start. CRI Romania and Xinhua both called for respecting the Minsk Agreements¹²⁹ and addressing security problems through multilateralism.¹³⁰ All three channels called for the "Ukraine problem" to be resolved through dialogue in a peaceful manner.

On the day of the invasion, CRI Romania was the most vocal source on the subject, with four posts reporting on the situation in Ukraine. The embassy's Facebook page had two posts, one reminding about the fact that NATO bombed the Chinese Embassy in Belgrade in 1999, killing three journalists and leaving many injured, and that the US along with some allies were still trying to provoke China by intervening in China's internal affairs in Xinjiang, Hong Kong and Taiwan.¹³¹

Throughout February, CRI Romania was by far the most active, with a total of 23 posts about Ukraine, most of them in the form of short stories. The embassy restrained itself to conveying China's official position, including a recommendation to "abandon the Cold War mentality." Xinhua, on the other hand, carried a mix of war reporting, official statements and opinions, centered on the mediating role the UN should play¹³² and the calls on the US to stop dividing the world along ideological lines and cease misinforming about China's supposedly "real" intentions.¹³³

In March, Xinhua replaced CRI Romania as the most active Chinese platform reporting on Ukraine, with a total of 59 posts, compared to 31 pieces produced by CRI Romania and 21 posts shared by the embassy. In all three cases, the type of posts diversified since February. Xinhua reiterated, among other things, the fact that China would like to play a constructive role in facilitating Russia-Ukraine talks.¹³⁴ Some articles drew attention to the moral decay of the US¹³⁵ and to the allegedly serious human rights violations committed by the US including against Asian Americans. Several posts accused the US to operate biological laboratories on the Ukrainian soil.¹³⁶ Additionally, the US was urged not to harm China's "legitimate interests"¹³⁷ in its relations with Russia, nor to resort to "indiscriminate sanctions" in handling the conflict.

The embassy emphasized China's peace-loving nature, while encouraging diplomatic solutions, avoiding indiscriminate sanctions,¹³⁸ and renouncing the 'Cold War mentality.'¹³⁹ It also emphasized the importance of maintaining stable relations between China and the EU. Additionally, three posts warned the US not to intervene in Taiwan¹⁴⁰ and not to sow discord in the South China Sea.¹⁴¹ Another post highlighted "questions raised by the international community" about biological laboratories on the Ukrainian soil.¹⁴²

In comparison to Xinhua and the embassy, the CRI Romania had the most aggressive tone regarding the US, mentioning not only the alleged operation of biological laboratories in Ukraine, but also hinting hidden economic interests.¹⁴³ Interestingly, some articles categorically denied China knew about Russia's "military operation" in Ukraine before it happened.¹⁴⁴

By April 2022, all three platforms focused on two issues. First narrative revolved around encouraging the EU to form its own vision of China, distinct from that of the US.¹⁴⁵ A part of this narrative promoted an intensification of bilateral dialogue to act as a 'stabilizing factor in a turbulent world.'¹⁴⁶ The second narrative focused on the alleged hypocrisy of the US in dealing with its partners, on whose shoulders it places most of the burden, while pursuing financial and economic gains for itself.¹⁴⁷ Only two posts mentioned Romania directly when mentioning that China donated \$150,000 to the Romanian Red Cross.¹⁴⁸

To conclude, the Chinese narrative in Romania about the war in Ukraine, as expressed by Xinhua, CRI Romania and the embassy, was mainly aimed at promoting the perception of China's peaceful and non-confrontational nature, its proactivity in sending humanitarian aid to Ukraine and its zeal as an advocate of peace. China contrasted itself to the US which was portrayed as a cynical, dishonest and decadent actor, driven only by its selfish interests. The EU, on the other hand, has been presented as a victim of US actions. The EU, according to the Chinese narrative in Romania, will suffer huge negative consequences under the irresponsible leadership of the US. While Russia has been also portrayed as a victim of the US, its security concerns were presented as legitimate.

Authors



Alicja Bachulska is a China analyst at Asia Research Center, War Studies University in Warsaw, Poland. She is also a Ph.D. candidate at the Academy of Sciences' Graduate School for Social Research (GSSR), Poland.

💌 a.bachulska@akademia.mil.pl 🛛 🎔 @a_bachulska



Una Aleksandra Bērziņa-Čerenkova, Ph.D., is the head of Riga Stradins University China Studies Center and the head of the New Silk Road program at the Latvian Institute of International Affairs, Latvia.

💌 Una.Berzina-Cerenkova@rsu.lv 🛛 🎔 @UCerenkova



Tinkara Godec is an MA student of Economy and Society of East Asia at the University of Vienna, focused on digitalization and EU-China relations. She is also an events officer at the Student Think Tank for Europe-Asia Relations (STEAR), Slovenia.

💌 godec.tinkara@gmail.com 🛛 🎔 @tinkarag



Ivana Karásková, Ph.D., is a founder and leader of China Observers in Central and Eastern Europe (CHOICE) and a China research fellow at Association for International Affairs (AMO), Czech Republic. She is also a researcher with Central European Digital Media Observatory (CEDMO), Faculty of Social Sciences, Charles University.

💌 ivana.karaskova@amo.cz 🛛 🎔 @ivana_karaskova



Liisi Karindi is a business developer and government advisor who has been working with China and other Asian countries for almost 20 years, Estonia.

🔀 liisi.karindi@knew-asia.com



Andreea Leonte is a fellow for China studies at The Romanian Institute for the Study of the Asia-Pacific (RISAP) and the president of MaEduc.ro, an NGO active in the field of civic education, Romania.

🔀 andreea.leonte@risap.ro

32



Vladimir Shopov is a visiting policy fellow at the European Council on Foreign Affairs (ECFR). He founded the Bulgarian Institute of International Affairs and has been a counselor at the Bulgarian Mission to the EU, EU policy adviser to the Minister of Home Affairs, and adviser at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Parliament, Bulgaria.

🔀 vladimir.shopov@ecfr.eu



Ágnes Szunomár, Ph.D., is a senior research fellow at the Institute of World Economics, Centre for Economic and Regional Studies, and an associate professor at Corvinus University Budapest, Hungary.

🔀 szunomar.agnes@krtk.hu



Matej Šimalčík is an executive director at Central European Institute of Asian Studies (CEIAS) in Bratislava, Slovakia.

💌 simalcik@ceias.eu 🛛 🎔 @MatejSimalcik

About CHOICE

The publication was prepared within the China Observers in Central and Eastern Europe (CHOICE) collaborative platform. CHOICE is a think net of China experts providing informed analysis on the rising influence of the People's Republic of China within the countries of Central and Eastern Europe and beyond. It is the largest network of China experts in the Central and Eastern European region, with more than 100 contributors from 30 different countries.

The network focuses especially on current issues in China affairs, maintaining a prolific publishing schedule so as to address up-to-date issues in real time. This includes multiple articles per week as well as monthly podcasts and cartoons. Debates, webinars, mentoring sessions, summer school, and more formats further highlight CHOICE's ability to engage experts and stakeholders via a myriad of avenues.

CHOICE is run by the Association for International Affairs (AMO), a Praguebased foreign policy think tank and NGO.

FOLLOW US!

www.chinaobservers.eu
 www.facebook.com/ChinaObservers
 www.twitter.com/chinaobservers

@ChinaObservers and #ChinaObservers

About AMO

Association for International Affairs is a non-governmental non-profit organization founded in 1997. The mission of AMO has been to contribute to a deeper understanding of international affairs through a broad range of educational and research activities. Thanks to its activities in the Czech Republic and abroad and 20-year tradition, AMO has established itself as the Czech leading independent institution in the field of international relations and foreign policy.

IN ORDER TO ACHIEVE ITS GOALS AMO STRIVES TO:

- \rightarrow formulate and publish briefing, research and policy papers;
- → arrange international conferences, expert seminars, roundtables, public debates;
- → organize educational projects;
- → present critical assessments and comments on current events for local and international press;
- \rightarrow create vital conditions for growth of a new expert generation;
- → support interest in international relations in the wider public domain;
- → cooperate with like-minded local and international institutions.

AMO RESEARCH CENTER

The Research Center of the Association for International Affairs is a leading Czech think-tank, which is not bound to any political party or ideology. With its activities, it supports an active approach to foreign policy, provides an independent analysis of current political issues and encourages expert and public debate on related topics. The main goal of the Research Center is systematic observation, analysis and commentary on international affairs with special focus on Czech foreign policy.

FOLLOW US!

- 🍈 www.amo.cz
- www.facebook.com/AMO.cz
- www.twitter.com/AMO_cz
- www.youtube.com/AMOcz
- in www.linkedin.com/company/AMOcz
- www.instagram.com/AMO.cz

Footnotes

- 1 The Slovak audience, however, may be reached through the messaging intended for the Czech audience due to a mutual intelligibility of Czech and Slovak languages.
- Vladimir Shopov, "Getting on the Radar: China's Rising Media Presence in South-East Europe," Konrad Adenauer Stiftung, 2020, https://www.kas.de/documents/281902/281951/%25E2%2580%2
 59CChina%25E2%2580%2599s+Rising+Media+Presence+in+South+East+Europe%25E2%2580%25
 9D.pdf/obeb5c40-b6dd-7292-5cc3-fd8a5c1be824?version=1.1&t=1607417514942.
- 3 Chinese Embassy in Sofia, http://bg.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/.
- 4 CRI Bulgaria, https://bulgarian.cri.cn/.
- 5 Bulgarian National Television, https://bnt.bg.
- 6 Bulgarian Telegraph Agency, https://www.bta.bg/bg.
- 7 Union of Bulgarian Journalists, https://www.sbj-bg.eu/.
- 8 "Focus China," 24chasa, https://www.24chasa.bg/novini/6864124/.
- 9 Trud Daily, https://trud.bg/.
- 10 Dir.bg, https://dir.bg/.
- 11 Epicenter News, https://epicenter.bg/.
- 12 Studio Vitosha, Facebook page, https://www.facebook.com/VitoshaStudio.
- 13 "Китай: НАТО подклажда нестабилността, довела до конфликта между Русия и Украйна," *Bulgaria Times*, March 26, 2022, https://bultimes.bg/kitaj-nato-podklazhda-nestabilnostta-dovela-do-konflikta-mezhdu-rusiya-i-ukrajna/.
- "Китай поиска обяснение от САЩ за дейността на биолабораториите в Украйна Поглед Инфо,"
 Pogled Info, March 24, 2022, https://pogled.info/svetoven/kitai/kitai-poiska-obyasnenie-ot-sasht-za deinostta-na-biolaboratoriite-v-ukraina.140611.
- 15 "МВнР на Китай: Всички обвинения за убийствата в Буча трябва да се базират на истината," *24 chasa*, April 7, 2022, https://www.24 chasa.bg/novini/article/11307261.
- 16 "Си Дзинпин: Китай подкрепя всички усилия за мирно разрешаване на кризата в Украйна," Trud, March 8, 2022, https://trud.bg/cu-дзинпин-китай-подкрепя-всички-усилия-за-мирно-разрешаванена-кризата-в-украйна/.
- 17 "Радио Китай: Светът се нуждае от стратегически независима Европа," *24chasa*, April 26, 2022, https://www.24chasa.bg/novini/article/11447233.
- 18 "Сравнявайки Тайван и Украйна," *Pogled Info*, February 24, 2022, https://pogled.info/svetoven/ sravnyavaiki-taivan-i-ukraina.141509.
- 19 Ivana Karásková et el., China's Sticks and Carrots in Central Europe: The Logic and Power of Chinese Influence (Prague: Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2020). https://mapinfluence.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2020/06/Chinas-Sticks-and-Carrots-in-Central-Europe_policy-paper_-1.pdf.
- 20 "Čínské velvyslanectví v České republice uspořádalo briefing pro představení 'dvou zasedání'," Chinese Embassy in the Czech Republic, March 16, 2022, http://cz.china-embassy.gov.cn/cze/ xwdt/202203/t20220317_10652477.htm.

- 21 Zhang Maoming, "Čínský chargé d'affaires pro PL: Postoj Číny k otázce Ukrajiny je legitimní a konstruktivní," *Parlamentní listy*, March 30, 2022, https://www.parlamentnilisty.cz/arena/monitor/Cinsky-charge-d-affaires-pro-PL-Postoj-Ciny-k-otazce-Ukrajiny-je-legitimni-a-konstruktivni-697625.
- 22 Ivana Karásková (ed.), From East with Love: Dissecting Pro-China Bias in Czech and Slovak Alternative Media (Prague: Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2022).
- 23 Zhang Maoming, "Čínský chargé d'affaires pro PL: Postoj Číny k otázce Ukrajiny je legitimní a konstruktivní," *Parlamentní listy*, March 30, 2022, https://www.parlamentnilisty.cz/arena/ monitor/Cinsky-charge-d-affaires-pro-PL-Postoj-Ciny-k-otazce-Ukrajiny-je-legitimni-akonstruktivni-697625.
- 24 Zhang Maoming, "Čínský chargé d'affaires pro PL: Postoj Číny k otázce Ukrajiny je legitimní a konstruktivní," *Parlamentní listy*, March 30, 2022, https://www.parlamentnilisty.cz/arena/ monitor/Cinsky-charge-d-affaires-pro-PL-Postoj-Ciny-k-otazce-Ukrajiny-je-legitimni-akonstruktivni-697625.
- 25 "Wang Yi vyjádřil stanovisko k ukrajinské otázce," *CRI Czech*, February 20, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/chinanews/3883/20220220/736849.html.
- 26 "Čína: Kritizování čínského postoje v otázce Ukrajiny má postranní úmysly," *CRI Czech*, February 24, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/chinanews/3883/20220224/738002.html.
- 27 "USA jsou viníkem války na Ukrajině," *CRI Czech*, February 25, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220225/738374.html.
- 28 "USA jsou viníkem války na Ukrajině," *CRI Czech*, February 25, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220225/738374.html.
- 29 "Měsíc po konfliktu mezi Ruskem a Ukrajinou USA přilévají olej do ohně," *CRI Czech*, March 24, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220324/745012.html.
- 30 "Spojené státy nouzově vymazaly informace o laboratořích, čeho se bojí?," *CRI Czech*, March 11, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220311/742013.html.
- 31 "NATO s nemocí 'smrti mozku' obtížně přežije," *CRI Czech*, April 10, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220410/748489.html.
- 32 "Je to Voldemort, který ničí mezinárodní řád!," *CRI Czech*, April 18, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220418/750452.html.
- 33 Karel Pavlíček, "Ukrajinské krizi šlo diplomaticky zabránit, jde ji tak i ukončit," *CRI Czech*, April 8, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220408/748315.html.
- 34 Bradley Blankenship, "Pokrytectví USA vůči ruským sankcím ukazuje, že jsou špatným řešením," CRI Czech, April 6, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220406/747596.html.
- 35 Karel Pavlíček, "Ukrajinské krizi šlo diplomaticky zabránit, jde ji tak i ukončit," *CRI Czech*, April 8, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220408/748315.html.
- 36 "Jak by měly Čína a EU přistupovat ke vzájemným vztahům?" CRI Czech, April 6, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220406/747676.html.
- 37 Karel Pavlíček, "Vlaky mezi Čínou a Evropou táhnou Eurasii k prosperitě," *CRI Czech*, February 1, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220201/733198.html; Karel Pavlíček, "Ukrajinské krizi šlo diplomaticky zabránit, jde ji tak i ukončit," *CRI Czech*, April 8, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220408/748315.html; Karel Pavlíček, "Evropa zapojením do sankcí kvůli Ukrajině přijde až o 2% HDP," *CRI Czech*, April 9, 2022, https://czech.cri. cn/communication/3888/20220409/748318.html; Karel Pavlíček, "Aby se Rusko zařídilo na obtížné časy, nakupuje zlato a yuany prodává," *CRI Czech*, April 13, 2022 (reposted on April 19, 2022), https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220413/749685.html.

- 38 Bradley Blankenship, "Pokrytectví USA vůči ruským sankcím ukazuje, že jsou špatným řešením," CRI Czech, April 6, 2022, https://czech.cri.cn/communication/3888/20220406/747596.html.
- 39 Bradley Blankenship's Twitter, https://twitter.com/bradblank_?lang=cs.
- 40 CRI Czech Facebook page, https://www.facebook.com/cinskyrozhlas.cri.
- 41 "Konspirační server AC24," Nadační fond pro nezávislou žurnalistiku, https://www.nfnz.cz/konspiracni-server-ac24/.
- 42 Ruská agrese proti Ukrajině: Analýza nálad veřejnosti a doporučení pro strategickou komunikaci, (Prague: STEM), April 14, 2022.
- 43 Michaela Dvořáková and Jonáš Syrovátka, *Vrbětice: Case Study of Czech Resilience against Hostile Propaganda* (Prague: PSSI, 2021), https://www.pssi.cz/download/docs/8744_pssi-perspectives-12vrbetice-case-study.pdf.
- 44 "Chinese embassy: Media should support relations between China and Estonia," *ERR News*, September 8, 2019, https://news.err.ee/978241/chinese-embassy-media-should-support-relationsbetween-china-and-estonia; "Intelligence service's annual report highlights Russian and Chinese threats," *ERR News*, February 12, 2020, https://news.err.ee/1034242/intelligence-service-s-annualreport-highlights-russian-and-chinese-threats.
- 45 "Chinese Embassy advert in Estonian paper denounces Uighur genocide claims," *ERR News*, April 15, 2021, https://news.err.ee/1608178030/chinese-embassy-advert-in-estonian-paperdenounces-uighur-genocide-claims.
- 46 "Intelligence service: From 2021, China embassy more personalized in tactics," *ERR News*, February 15, 2022, https://news.err.ee/1608501170/intelligence-service-from-2021-china-embassy-more-personalized-in-tactics.
- 47 Quotes from the newsletter *China Watch* received by the author via e-mail on various dates.
- 48 Chinese Embassy in Tallin, http://ee.china-embassy.org/eng/.
- 49 Chinese Embassy in Tallin Facebook Page, https://www.facebook.com/chineseembassyinestonia.
- 50 Chinese Embassy in Tallin Twitter, https://mobile.twitter.com/chineseestonia.
- 51 "Remarks by Spokesperson of Chinese Embassy in Estonia on the China-Related Contents of 'International Security and Estonia 2022' Released by the Estonian Foreign Intelligence Service," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Estonia, February 16, 2022, http://ee.china-embassy.org/eng/dssghd/202202/t20220217_10642888.htm.
- 52 E.g. "President Xi Jinping Meets with European Council President Charles Michel and European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Estonia, April 1, 2022, http://ee.china-embassy.org/eng/dssghd/202204/ t20220401_10663356.htm. The information was also published as a full-text on the embassy's Facebook page.
- 53 See the sources stated for the reposted articles.
- 54 Zhang Minlun, "China's envoy calls for peaceful solutions of international disputes," *China Daily*,
 February 22, 2022, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202202/22/WS62148f93a310cdd39bc88358.
 html.
- Zhang Minlun, "China's envoy calls for peaceful solutions of international disputes," *China Daily*,
 February 22, 2022, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202202/22/WS62148f93a310cdd39bc88358.
 html.
- ⁵⁶ "Chinese, Russian presidents hold phone conversation," *Xinhua*, February 25, 2022, https://english.news.cn/20220225/7de6b224c51e46ec8f10b928b59921a2/c.html.

38

- 57 "President Xi Jinping Has a Video Call with US President Joe Biden," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, March 19, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/ zxxx_662805/202203/t20220319_10653207.html.
- Zhang Yunbi, "Xi, like minds advance peace-making efforts," *China Daily*, March 22, 2022, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202203/22/WS62390e79a310fd2b29e52594.
 html; "Xi talks with British PM over phone," *Xinhua*, March 25, 2022, https://english.news. cn/20220325/7f60b6e260a744a9a4b302afc35a70ae/c.html.
- 59 With one exception which was posted both on the embassy's Facebook page as well as via its Twitter account: "President Xi Jinping Delivers Written Remarks at the Third Foreign Ministers' Meeting Among the Neighboring Countries of Afghanistan," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, March 31, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/ zxxx_662805/202203/t2022031_10657978.html.
- Ivana Karásková, Alicja Bachulska, Tamás Matura, Filip Šebok and Matej Šimalčík, China's propaganda and disinformation campaigns in Central Europe (Prague: Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2020), https://mapinfluence.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Mapinfluence_BRIEFING-PAPER_ chinas-propaganda_A4_interaktivni_EN_01-1.pdf.
- 61 Qi Dayu, "Minden népnek joga van a demokráciához," *Magyar Hírlap*, December 13, 2021, https://www.magyarhirlap.hu/velemeny/20211213-minden-nepnek-joga-van-a-demokraciahoz.
- 62 Chinese Embassy in Hungary Facebook page, March 7, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ ChinaEmbHungary/posts/293201012935964.
- 63 Chinese Embassy in Hungary Facebook page, March 23, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ ChinaEmbHungary/posts/303268381929227.
- 64 Chinese Embassy in Hungary Facebook page, March 9, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ ChinaEmbHungary/posts/294413186148080.
- 65 "Nincs felső határa a kínai–orosz kölcsönös bizalmi szintnek," *CRI Hungary*, January 28, 2022, https://hungarian.cri.cn/news/3789/20220128/731846.html.
- 66 "Oroszország diplomáciai tárgyalásokat folytat nyugati országokkal a biztonsági kérdésekről," *CRI Hungary*, February 16, 2022, https://hungarian.cri.cn/news/3789/20220216/736002.html.
- 67 "Putyin katonai hadműveletet fog indítani Donbaszban," *CRI Hungary*, February 24, 2022, https://hungarian.cri.cn/news/3789/20220224/738972.html.
- 68 "Orbán Viktor: Csak egy báb vagyunk a nagyhatalmak szemében," *CRI Hungary*, March 17, 2022, https://hungarian.cri.cn/news/3789/20220317/743359.html.
- 69 "Az orosz–ukrán tárgyalások második fordulóján közös nevezőre jutottak humanitárius folyosók létesítéséről," *CRI Hungary*, March 4, 2022, https://hungarian.cri.cn/news/3789/20220304/740061. html.
- 70 "Kína reakciója a bucsai civilek halálára: Minden vádnak tényeken kell alapulnia," *CRI Hungary*, April 7, 2022, https://hungarian.cri.cn/news/3789/20220407/747774.html.
- 71 "A Voldemort, aki megszegi a nemzetközi rendet," *CRI Hungary*, April 18, 2022, https://hungarian.cri.cn/news/3789/20220418/750441.html.
- 72 Catherine Nichols, Sanda Svetoka, Edward Lucas, Una Aleksandra Bērziņa-Čerenkova, Egle Klekere and Viking Bohman, China's Influence in the Nordic – Baltic Information Environment: Latvia and Sweden, (NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence, 2022), https://stratcomcoe.org/pdfjs/?file=/ publications/download/Chinas-Influence-in-the-Nordic-Baltic-Info-Environment-FULL-1312e. pdf?zoom=page-fit, p.57.
- "Ķīnas vēstnieka Lian Dzjaņcjuaņ intervija portālam DELFI," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Latvia, April 21, 2020, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/celv/eng/xwdt/t1771915. htm.

- 74 Juris Paiders, "Vēstnieks V. E. Ljans Dzjaņcjuaņs par Pekinas ziemas olimpiskajām spēlēm," NRA, February 15, 2022, https://neatkariga.nra.lv/intervijas/372191-vestnieks-v-e-ljans-dzjancjuans-parpekinas-ziemas-olimpiskajam-spelem.
- 75 "15. februārī Ķīnas Ārlietuministrijas Informācijas un preses departamenta direktors Vans Veņbins...," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Latvia Facebook page, February 16, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/EmbassyofChinainLatvia/posts/473265134250298.
- "16. februārī Ķīnas Ārlietuministrijas Informācijas un preses departamenta direktors Vans
 Veņbins...," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Latvia Facebook page,
 February 17, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/EmbassyofChinainLatvia/posts/473846447525500.
- 77 "ASVvadītā NATO paplašināšanās austrumu virzienā ir Ukrainas krīzes...," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Latvia Facebook page, March 29, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/EmbassyofChinainLatvia/posts/498268961749915.
- 78 "Pēdējālaikā ASV veiktās bioloģisko eksperimentu aktivitātes Ukrainā...," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Latvia Facebook page, April 19, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/EmbassyofChinainLatvia/posts/511169943793150.
- "U.S. military complex to benefit from Russia-Ukraine conflict: ex-Pentagon analyst," News.cn,
 March 16, 2022, https://english.news.cn/20220316/8d7dd8ad32044394a5f48056480cc75d/c.
 html?fbclid=IwAR2-wz5Cyzj9AEVsXpAK-_LCmdttojfhPDQdWwTgWZsifwt4pqIeASEtRhY.
- 80 "The China-proposed Belt and Road Initiative...," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Latvia Facebook page, April 8, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ EmbassyofChinainLatvia/posts/504291741147637.
- 81 "Wang Yi przedstawia pięciopunktowe stanowisko Chin w sprawie Ukrainy," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Poland, February 27, 2022, http://pl.china-embassy.org/ pol/zglc/202202/t20220227_10645995.htm.
- 82 "Wang Yi o rozwiązywaniu kryzusu na Ukrainie w czterech punktach," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Poland, March 8, 2022, http://pl.china-embassy.org/ pol/zglc/202203/t20220308_10649392.htm.
- 83 "Wang Yi o zapobieganiu kryzysowi humanitarnemu na dużą skalę w Ukrainie Inicjatywa sześciopunktowa," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Poland, March 8, 2022, http://pl.china-embassy.org/pol/zglc/202203/t20220308_10649390.htm.
- 84 "Komentarz: Politycy amerykańscy najbardziej martwią się, że Rosja i Ukraina nie będą walczyć," *CRI Polish*, February 13, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/china/3875/20220213/735158.html.
- 85 "Komentarz: Kto jest inicjatorem problemu Ukrainy?," *CRI Polish*, February 21, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/china/3875/20220221/736993.html.
- 86 "Obserwacja: Wyjście z kryzysu ukraińskiego leży w rozwiązaniu politycznym," *CRI Polish*, February 25, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/china/3875/20220225/738399.html.
- 87 "Komentarz: Światowa opinia publiczna zwraca uwagę na amerykańskie laboratoria biologiczne na Ukrainie," *CRI Polish*, March 9, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/china/3875/20220309/741345.html.
- *Komentarz: USA muszą podać wyjaśnienia dotyczące laboratoriów biologicznych na Ukrainie
 i całym świecie," *CRI Polish*, March 11, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/china/3875/20220311/742009.
 html.
- 89 "Komentarz: Kto stoi za konfliktem rosyjsko-ukraińskim?," *CRI Polish*, March 23, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/china/3875/20220323/744622.html.
- 90 "Komentarz: "Podwójne kryterium uchodźców" pokazuje arogancję i uprzedzenia USA i Zachodu," *CRI Polish*, March 16, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/china/3875/20220316/743121.html.

40

- 91 "Komentarz: Czas, aby Europa wyskoczyła z 'amerykańskiej pułapki'," *CRI Polish*, March 10, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/china/3875/20220310/741669.html.
- 92 "Komentarz: Co jest nie tak z symbolem 'Z'?," *CRI Polish*, April 15, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/ china/3875/20220415/749994.html.
- 93 "Komentarz: Podstępny! USA to Voldemort niszczący porządek międzynarodowy!," CRI Polish, April 18, 2022, http://polish.cri.cn/news/china/3875/20220418/750296.html.
- 94 "Komentarz: Krokodyle łzy kto czerpie zyski z wojny," China Radio International Polish Facebook page, March 30, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/1473321922884514/photos/pb.100068387209677.-2207520000../3104899126393444/?type=3.
- 95 "NATO już zamieszało w Europie, niech przestanie szkodzić światu," China Radio International Polish Facebook page, April 12, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=296749539281284& set=pb.100068387209677.-2207520000..&type=3.
- 96 Sun Linjiang, "Głos w sprawie pokoju i wysiłki na jego rzecz," *Trybuna*, March 10, 2022, https://trybuna.info/swiat/glos-w-sprawie-pokoju-i-wysilki-na-jego-rzecz/.
- 97 Chinese embassy in Slovakia Facebook page, n.d., https://www.facebook.com/ChinaEmbSVK/.
- 98 Chinese embassy in Slovakia Twitter, https://twitter.com/ChinaEmbSVK.
- 99 Matej Šimalčík et al. Slovak public opinion on China in the age of COVID-19: Caught between values and conspiracies, (Bratislava: CEIAS & Palacky University, 2020), https://ceias.eu/wp-content/ uploads/2020/11/SK-poll-report_FINAL.pdf.
- 100 Matej Šimalčík, "COVID-19 and China's changing propaganda tactics in Slovakia," In Ivana Karásková et al., China's propaganda and disinformation campaigns in Central Europe, (Prague: Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2020), https://mapinfluence.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Mapinfluence_BRIEFING-PAPER_chinas-propaganda_A4_interaktivni_EN_01-1.pdf.
- 101 Katarína Hrnčárová, "Infovojna na webe skončila. NBÚ proruský portál zablokoval," *Hospodárske noviny*, March 21, 2022, https://strategie.hnonline.sk/media/24189633-infovojna-na-webe-skoncila-nbu-prorusky-portal-zablokoval.
- 102 "The new supplies, including milk powder for kids and quilts, are expected to arrive in Warsaw, Poland, on Monday," Chinese embassy in Poland Twitter, March 14, 2022, https://twitter.com/ ChinaEmbPoland/status/1503449088737611781.
- 103 "President Xi Jinping: Countries should not come to the point of meeting on the battlefield," Chinese embassy in Slovakia Twitter, March 18, 2022, https://twitter.com/ChinaEmbSVK/ status/1504875604721774595.
- 104 "During the phone conversation with Ukrainian Foreign Minister Dmytro Kuleba, Chinese State Councilor & FM Wang Yi said," Chinese embassy in Slovakia Facebook, April 6, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ChinaEmbSVK/posts/283383877318717.
- 105 "Josep Borrell noted EU adheres to the one-China principle, and will and should not deviate from this position," Chinese embassy in Slovakia Twitter, March 31, 2022, https://twitter.com/ChinaEmbSVK/ status/1509461691712561154; "President Xi emphasized China's position and shared his views on how to settle the Ukraine crisis under the current circumstances," Chinese embassy in Slovakia Twitter, April 1, 2022, https://twitter.com/ChinaEmbSVK/status/1509934779193561091.
- 106 "As we worked on the evacuation of Chinese nationals, the government and society of Ukraine showed goodwill and provided facilitation, so did countries including Russia, Moldova, Romania, Poland, Hungary, Slovakia and Belarus," Chinese embassy in Slovakia Facebook, March 29, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ChinaEmbSVK/posts/277825571207881
- 107"关于从乌克兰撤离的中国公民入境斯洛伐克有关事宜的通知," Chinese embassy in Slovakia, March 2,
2022, http://sk.chineseembassy.org/chn/lsqw/zytz/202203/t20220302_10647209.htm.

- 108 Matej Šimalčík, "COVID-19 and China's changing propaganda tactics in Slovakia," In Ivana Karásková et al., China's propaganda and disinformation campaigns in Central Europe, (Prague: Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2020), https://mapinfluence.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/ Mapinfluence_BRIEFING-PAPER_chinas-propaganda_A4_interaktivni_EN_01-1.pdf.
- 109 Ľuboš Blaha, "Sergej Lavrov pred chvíľou v Antalyi vyhlásil, že Američania na Ukrajine zriadili desiatky vojensko-biologických laboratórií na vývoj biologických zbraní," Ľuboš Blaha's Facebook account, March 10,2022, https://www.facebook.com/LBlaha/posts/506600084170611
- 110 Ľuboš Blaha, "Buču musí vyšetriť nezávislá medzinárodná komisia vojnovej propagande sa nedá veriť," Ľuboš Blaha's Facebook, April 5,2022, https://www.facebook.com/LBlaha/ posts/523312662499353.
- 111 Ďuriš is also listed by the European Parliament as a service provider to his party chairman and MEP Milan Uhrík.
- 112 Marián Ďuriš, "Čo nás čaká v blízkej budúcnosti?," Facebook, March 6, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/mariandurisrepublika/posts/272645921692314.
- 113 Marián Ďuriš, "Čína: Nepotrebujeme prednášku od tých, čo porušujú medzinárodné právo," Marián Ďuriš' Facebook, March 18, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/mariandurisrepublika/ posts/282915777331995
- 114 Matej Šimalčík and Barbara Kelemen, "Missing in action? China in Slovakia," In Karásková, Ivana et al. China's Sticks and Carrots in Central Europe: The Logic and Power of Chinese Influence, (Prague: Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2020), https://mapinfluence.eu/en/chinas-sticks-andcarrots-in-central-europe-the-logic-and-power-of-chinese-influence/.
- 115 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Slovenia, http://si.china-embassy.org/eng/.
- 116 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Slovenia Twitter, https://twitter.com/ChinaEmSlovenia.
- 117 Tinkara Godec, "Sino-Slovenian Relations Off to a Rocky Start in 2022," *China Observers in Central and Eastern Europe (CHOICE)*, February 17, 2022, https://chinaobservers.eu/sino-slovenian-relations-off-to-a-rocky-2022/.
- 118 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Slovenia Twitter, March 28, 2022, https://twitter.com/ChinaEmSlovenia/status/1508362505864761348.
- 119 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Slovenia Twitter, March 21, 2022, https://twitter.com/ChinaEmSlovenia/status/1505873153318338565
- 120 Žiga Vavpotič, "Prošnja Kitajski, naj ostane nevtralna," *Delo*, March 20, 2022, https://www.delo.si/sobotna-priloga/prosnja-kitajski-naj-ostane-nevtralna/.
- 121 Wang Shuqing, "Prošnja Kitajski, naj ostane nevtralna (2)," *Delo*, March 26, 2022, https://www.delo.si/sobotna-priloga/prosnja-kitajski-naj-ostane-nevtralna-2/.
- 122 Wang Shuqing, "Prošnja Kitajski, naj ostane nevtralna (2)," *Delo*, March 26, 2022, https://www.delo.si/sobotna-priloga/prosnja-kitajski-naj-ostane-nevtralna-2/.
- 123 Wang Shuqing, "Prošnja Kitajski, naj ostane nevtralna (2)," *Delo*, March 26, 2022, https://www.delo.si/sobotna-priloga/prosnja-kitajski-naj-ostane-nevtralna-2/.
- 124 Wang Shuqing, "Prošnja Kitajski, naj ostane nevtralna (2)," *Delo*, March 26, 2022, https://www.delo.si/sobotna-priloga/prosnja-kitajski-naj-ostane-nevtralna-2/.
- 125 Wang Shuqing, "Prošnja Kitajski, naj ostane nevtralna (2)," *Delo*, March 26, 2022, https://www.delo.si/sobotna-priloga/prosnja-kitajski-naj-ostane-nevtralna-2/.

- 126 Ela Petrovčič, "Opposition in Slovenia defeats government's 'anti-Huawei bill'," *Euractiv*, February 7, 2022, https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/short_news/opposition-in-slovenia-defeats-governments-anti-huawei-bill/.
- 127 Tinkara Godec, "Sino-Slovenian Relations Off to a Rocky Start in 2022," *China Observers in Central and Eastern Europe (CHOICE)*, February 17, 2022, https://chinaobservers.eu/sino-slovenian-relations-off-to-a-rocky-2022/.
- 128 Wang Wenbin, "War threat hyped up by U.S. seriously impacts life of Ukrainian people: MOFA," Embassy of China in Romania Facebook page, February 17, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ AmbasadaChineiinRomania/posts/243900547930833.
- 129 Zhang Jun, "China: În soluționarea problemei Ucrainei trebuie reluată aplicarea Acordului nou de la Minsk," *CRI Romania*, February 18, 2022, https://romanian.cri.cn/informatii/ externe/3359/20220218/736545.html.
- 130 Wang Yi, "We expect all major countries to take the lead in supporting multilateralism," China Xinhua News Facebook page, February 20 2022, https://www.facebook.com/xinhua.romania/ posts/7017805634958011.
- Hua Chunying, "U.S. not qualified to tell China what to do on respecting national sovereignty: FM spokesperson," Embassy of China in Romania Facebook page, February 24, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/AmbasadaChineiinRomania/posts/248641314123423.
- 132 Zhang Jun, "Any action [by the UN Security Council] should be truly conducive to defusing the crisis, rather than adding fuel to the fire," China Xinhua News Facebook page, February 26, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/xinhua.romania/posts/7047590785312829.
- Hua Chunying, "China îndeamnă partea americană să-și corecteze imediat greșeala, să nu mai alimenteze confruntarea ideologică și să înceteze să suprime, să hărțuiască studenții chinezi și să submineze drepturile și interesele legitime și legale ale personalului chinez în cauză," China Xinhua news Facebook page, February 25, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/xinhua.romania/ posts/7043157559089485.
- 134 Wang Yi, "China to play constructive role in facilitating Russia-Ukraine," China Xinhua News Facebook page, March 8, 2022.
- 135 "Xinhua comment: America, an empire of lies," *Xinhua*, March 10, 2022, http://xhtxs.cn/rXy.
- 136 Zhao Lijian, "The US, as the party that knows the labs the best, should disclose specific information as soon as possible," China Xinhua News Facebook page, March 8, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ watch/?v=1108613296589699.
- 137 Wang Wenbin, "The United States to take China's concerns seriously when handling the Ukraine issue and its relations with Russia and avoid undermining China's legitimate rights and interests," Xinhua News Agency Facebook page, March 29, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/xinhua.romania/ posts/7187218134683426.
- 138 Dai Bing, "Chinese Envoy Warns of Consequences of Indiscriminate Sanctions over Ukraine Conflict," Embassy of China in Romania Facebook page, March 31, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ AmbasadaChineiinRomania/posts/271059895214898.
- 139 Wang Wenbin, "China Firmly Rejects US Competition Bill Brimming with Cold War Mindset: Spokesman," Embassy of China in Romania Facebook page, March 30, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/AmbasadaChineiinRomania/posts/270458048608416.
- 140 Zhu Fenglian, "China vows zero tolerance for Taiwan separatists crossing 'red line'," Embassy of China in Romania Facebook page, March 31, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ AmbasadaChineiinRomania/posts/271060208548200.

- 141 Wang Wenbin, "China urges U.S. to stop sowing discord in the South China Sea," Embassy of China in Romania Facebook page, March 23, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/AmbasadaChineiinRomania/ posts/266069952380559.
- 142 Zhang Jun, "Relevant Parties to Bio-Labs in Ukraine Should Reply to Doubts Raised by International Community," Embassy of China in Romania Facebook page, March 19, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/AmbasadaChineiinRomania/posts/263515929302628.
- 143 "Cine va beneficia de pe urma conflictului dintre Rusia și Ucraina?," *CRI Romania*, March 23, 2022, https://romanian.cri.cn/informatii/externe/3359/20220323/744673.html.
- 144 Qin Gang, "Afirmații precum "China a fost înștiințată în prealabil despre operațiunea militară a Rusiei în Ucraina"sunt false," CRI Romania, March 16, 2022, https://romanian.cri.cn/informatii/ externe/3359/20220316/743052.html.
- 145 "Xi îndeamnă China, UE să adauge factori de stabilizare într-o lume turbulentă," China Xinhua News Facebook page, April 2, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/xinhua.romania/posts/7203676549704251.
- 146 "Experții europeni: Summitul China-UE injectează stabilitatea în situația globală," China Xinhua News Facebook page, April 3, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/xinhua.romania/ posts/7208712755867297.
- 147 Zhao Lijian, "Războiul și sancțiunile au adus Europei fluxul de refugiați, ieșirea de capital și deficitul de energie, dar profitul și averea Statelor Unite," China Xinhua News Facebook page, April 6, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/xinhua.romania/posts/7222094267862479.
- 148 "China a oferit 150.000 de dolari către Crucea Roşie Română," China Xinhua News Facebook page, April 9, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/xinhua.romania/posts/7232624036809502.